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10/11/23

       MINUTES
SHREWSBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING




                                   October 10, 2023
PRESENT:  Mike Weaver, Fred Arbogast, Mayor Mike Sharkey, Ted Nadobny, Mark
Beran, Ken Thomas and Kelly Gillispie
OTHERS

PRESENT:  Brian L. Sweitzer, Supt. of Public Works; Jeffrey L. Rehmeyer II, Esq.; 

Terry Blomquist; Erica Rearich; Fritz Wede; Richard Buchanan; John and Brittany Garcia; Jimmy Smith and Beau Savage from Penn Waste; Todd Zeigler and Art Rutledge from Shrewsbury Township; Nate Kirschman;

The regular meeting of the Borough Council convened at 7:03 p.m. in the Borough municipal building, 35 West Railroad Avenue, with Council President Nadobny presiding.
7:00 p.m. Public Hearing on Zoning Ordinance Amendment/Official Map
The amendments to the 1984 Zoning Ordinance were over a year in the making.  Mr. and Mrs. Garcia spoke again this month about whether Council will be looking to review the regulations as far as chickens, small animals, crops/gardens since these items are not specifically listed as being allowed in certain zones.  The Garcias have chickens and are in the R-O zone where poultry is not listed as a use by right.  An enforcement notice was issued to which the Garcias have not filed an appeal.  They provided two letters of support for their chickens.  The Garcias chicken coop and rabbit pen are at the very rear of their property close to the property line.  The Garcias were told that Council has to consider how any change the Zoning Ordinance would affect all property owners in the R-O Zone.  Sol. Rehmeyer asserted that the Zoning Ordinance is not unclear on the topics of poultry, livestock, crops and pets at the present time.  But he noted that Council could consider amendments to the Zoning Ordinance to allow for additional uses, under specific circumstances, should Council deem them to be in the best interests of the Borough at large.  Sol. Rehmeyer stated that Council should ask the Zoning Officer to rescind the notice if Council is going to refer the matter to Staff for review.

T. Nadobny moved that the Zoning Officer should be asked to rescind the enforcement notice to allow time for the Borough to consider if it wants to amend the Zoning Ordinance which could take several months.
M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with F. Arbogast voting opposed.
M. Weaver moved to adopt Ordinance #2023-2 Amending and Restating the Shrewsbury Borough Zoning Ordinance and Adopting the Zoning Map.
M. Beran seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

CITIZEN'S COMMENTS

Taken under Zoning Ordinance/Map adoption.

NEW TRASH CONTRACT
Penn Waste Supervisor, Jimmy Smith, and Assistant District Manager, Beau Savage, were present to answer questions about the new trash contract that will be awarded this evening.  The number of surveys received were 301 with 134 responding they would prefer once a week pickup with trash hauler provided toters.  The second highest preference was 76 to keep the service as is and 58 preferring once a week collection with customer-owned cans.  Over 100 stated they wished to have extra bags throughout the year and for leaves in November, December and January.  A majority of the comments said they did not want the blue toters like a neighboring municipality has.   In response to questions, Jimmy Smith stated they will still have the manual load until the automated trucks arrive.  If a toter/can is blocked, the driver would get out and retrieve the toter/can.  The color of the proposed toters was discussed.  They would normally be blue, but Mr. Smith and Mr. Savage confirmed, repeatedly, that the toters could be ordered in an earthtone color, such as dark green or brown.  Further, Mr. Savage said that Penn Waste could order a different color for all sizes of the toters, but the recycling toters would have yellow lids.  Both the trash and recycling toters would be available in three sizes:  96 gallon, 64 gallon and 35 gallon.  If extra bags are chosen and they don’t fit in the toter, they could be placed alongside the toter or in a 32 gallon can beside the toter.
K. Thomas moved to award the new trash contract beginning February 1, 2024 to Penn Waste with once a week collection with Penn Waste provided toters in an earthtone color such as dark green or brown and that the contract include two extra bags each collection day as well as two extra bags for leaves during the months of November, December, and January.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.  Sol. Rehmeyer will proceed with the contract to implement the bid per the discussion during the meeting and the motion.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The minutes for the September 13 meeting were approved by unanimous consent by those who were at the meeting.
APPROVAL OF EXPENDITURES

F. Arbogast moved to approve the expenditures for September: General check numbers 5126 thru 5172 for a total of $164,693.61; Water check numbers 2334 thru 2341totaling $16,216.39; Sewer check numbers 2066 thru 2073 totaling $4,440.27; Highway Aid: none.
K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
APPROVAL OF PAYROLL REGISTER

F. Arbogast moved to approve the September 4 ($18,195.56) and September 18 ($18,481.57) payroll registers.
K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
SUBDIVISION AND LAND DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS

95 East Forrest Avenue Emergency Action Plan and Stormwater Operations and Maintenance Agreement
The Wellhead Protection Committee reviewed the Emergency Response Plan and provided some feedback.  The changes are currently under review by the Developer’s team and Autozone.  Sol. Rehmeyer intends to present the Agreement to Council and again to the Wellhead Protection Committee before seeking approval.

Codes Enforcement
The report for September was received.

Southern Regional Police Department 
The police activity report dated 7/16/23 through 8/12/23 was received.  The 2024 budget was presented at the last meeting and the Borough’s cost would be around $777,000.00.  Sections five and eight of the Agreement were amended per Council’s comments last month.  The redlined version was included in the packets.  K. Thomas questioned the 110% of the SRPC’s current budget year price per PPU for every hour in excess services that Glen Rock Borough would pay as he felt it should be higher to relieve some of the burden from the Borough’s tax payers.
M. Weaver moved to ratify the updated Agreement as presented with the changes discussed last month.

K. Gillispie seconded.  The motion carried with K. Thomas and M. Beran voting opposed.

EMA Report
Water & Sewer 
Meeting with Shrewsbury Township
Supt. Sweitzer, A. Nadobny and M. Sharkey met with Todd Zeigler and Art Rutledge from Shrewsbury Township on October 4.  The Hillwood/Grace Fellowship Church EDUs, the New Freedom Waste Water Treatment Plant projects, the remaining Borough EDUs, the S CAP IMP fees on sewer bills and the Municipal Authority properties were discussed.
304 North Main Street Sewer
The property owner’s plumber contacted Supt. Sweitzer that the property owner will be connecting to the sewer force main in September and no longer wants to pursue connection by gravity.
Woodlyn Well and Susquehanna River Basin Commission
The SRBC performed a site visit to the Well on September 22.  The southside wetland area was walked and the well influence on the wetland was discussed.  Another meeting will be held to discuss options for permitting.  The current permit is 238,000 GPD and we are requesting 169,000 GPD.
Antenna Tower for SCADA
Nate Kirschman visited the Buck County site to investigate the 150 foot tower.  The tower is in good condition and could replace the storm-damaged tower that is unsalvageable.  It is believed the tower would meet our needs with some rust removal and paint.  They are coordinating the tower removal with the trucking company to haul it to our site.

Grace Fellowship Church
Last month, Attorney Vedder asked the Borough to waive the section in the Settlement Agreement from 2011 that if the current owner of the former shopping center no longer needs the 44 sewer EDUs, that it must offer them back to both the Township and the Borough in equal shares.  The Church would like to sell all of the 19 Township EDUs (i.e., those provided by Shrewsbury Township to settle the litigation) to Chestnut Commerce Center which would in turn transfer them to Hillwood for use on a lot on Elm Drive for a warehouse.  There was discussion that the current capacity in the plant was greatly reduced because of EPA regulations many years ago.  Attorney Vedder argued that by selling all of the Township 19 EDUs, those EDUs would stay in the Township and be used in the Township, while the Borough EDUs (those provided by Shrewsbury Borough to settle the litigation) would remain on the property and the status quo regarding them would remain unchanged. 

M. Weaver moved that the Borough follow the provisions of the existing Release and Settlement Agreement from 2011 and that no waivers of any portion of that Agreement be granted.  The Church may still sell some of the EDUs back to the Borough.

F. Arbogast seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Public Roads & Lighting 
Snow Plow Contract with Aquatic Resource Restoration Company
T. Nadobny moved to approve the Snow Plow Contract with ARRC.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Snow Plowing Ascot Drive
Council voted to enter into an agreement with the developer similar to last year at $145.00/hour with salt per ton pricing if the Developer is agreeable and, if so, Sol. Rehmeyer will prepare an Agreement.
West Forrest Avenue
At the Traffic Calming Committee’s recommendation, the center and fog lines were striped and there is a traffic recorder gathering data this week and next week to compare the results.  Traffic speed and volumes remain the same.  West Forrest Avenue has approximately 1,000 vehicles a day and the average speed is 41 MPH in the 25 MPH zone.
Public Lands, Buildings and Finance 
F. Arbogast proposed that sewer customers who own EDUs but are not in use be billed the quarterly Sewer Capital Improvement Fee which is $18.00 for residential and $29.00 for commercial/industrial/public.  Council was receptive and Sol. Rehmeyer will prepare documentation to allow that to happen.
ENGINEER’S REPORT

SOLICITOR’S REPORT
Draft Internet Acceptable Use Policy
A draft was presented as part of Sol. Rehmeyer’s report.

M. Weaver moved to approve the Internet Acceptable Use Policy.

K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Heathcote Glen II, Phase III
A letter was received from Attorney Baranski today indicating that the homeowners believe the issues with the water line and easement area should be resolved by the Borough, Shrewsbury Township, Keystone Custom Homes and Phil Robinson.  
Ascot Drive
The Developer had advised the Borough in previous meetings that he would pave the road if the bond is released.  A response was needed from Shrewsbury Township regarding the Developer’s request as the Bond is in the name of the Township and the Borough.  The Township is agreeable that the road be paved.
Comcast Cable Franchise Agreement
Sol. Rehmeyer’s office is ready to assist with adoption of the Ordinance.  Mayor Sharkey stated he is waiting for confirmation of two points of connection.
Official Borough Map
Supt. Sweitzer distributed information on the Official Borough Map.  Locations could be marked for future recreation or other uses.  If a property is to be sold, the Borough would have one year to decide if it wants to pursue the purchase prior to such sale.
Public Safety, Welfare and Personnel 
2024 Animal Control Contract with Erdman Animal Control Services
F. Arbogast moved to approve the 2024 contract with Erdman Animal Control Services.
K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
DCED EMS Study
The study was provided.  One recommendation is that Glen Rock Ambulance and Rose Ambulance should merge.  Another recommendation is that each municipality should enact a .5 millage tax for EMS service.  The companies need to do a better job of collecting for services provided.  Budget information was requested from both companies.
Bonus Program
An update to the 2007 bonus program was proposed by the Committee which would be to add $500 to each category for 2023.

K. Thomas moved to adopt the updated bonus program.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
S.P.C.A.
The animal control person who is contracted by 57% of the municipalities in York County wants to pursue another occupation.  The S.P.C.A. reports that there is a gap in animal control and is investigating employing a full-time Animal Control Department.  They will begin a capital campaign in 2024 to construct a building for animal control.  Services would be billed based on population.  The options provided would be 24-hour or daytime service depending on interest.  The information was included with the agenda packets.
Secretary's Report 
Re-organization Meeting
The first meeting in January will be on January 2.
York County Boroughs Association Meeting
The next meeting will be on November 18.
York Adams Tax Bureau 
The next meeting will be on October 30.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Cybersecurity
There are still some areas where the Borough’s software and hardware usage and practices could be strengthened.
NEW BUSINESS
Trick or Treat
K. Thomas moved to set Trick or Treat for October 31 from 6:00 to 8:00 p.m.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Handy Dandy Dumpster Outstanding Invoice
There is an outstanding invoice from January in the amount of $4,120.93 for the fuel spill on Onion Boulevard and Main Street.  Sol. Rehmeyer was asked to send a collection letter.

COMMUNICATIONS

Concert in the Park
The Shrewsbury Lions Club is sponsoring a concert on Saturday, October 21 from 2:00 to 5:00 p.m.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
ADJOURNMENT
M. Weaver moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:58 p.m.

K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor. 
Submitted by Cindy L. Bosley, Sec.
